PETWORTH TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE TOWN COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 18TH OCTOBER IN THE TOWN COUNCIL OFFICE AT 7.30 PM

PRESENT:

Cllr K Lintill (Chairman), Cllr G Allan, Cllr D Burden,




Cllr R Chandler, Cllr C Goldthorp, Cllr C Duncton, 




Cllr N Fox, Cllr J Fynes, Cllr C Kemp, Cllr R Pawsey, 




Cllr A Simmons and Cllr A Sneller. 






Cllr E Lintill (District Councillor)




Cllr J Duncton (District Councillor).

CLERK:

Mrs J Huggett. 

The Chairman welcomed Mr Morgan to the meeting.

1.
Apologies were received from Cllr L Pearce, Cllr J Robbins and Cllr B Walsh. 

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

3.
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Reporter: Jenny Mouland is not able to come to-night as she has had an accident. She just needs a few days rest and will be fine.


Retirement:  Mr  Clive McColl is retiring on 31st March 2013. 


New Code of Conduct:  The Clerk now has copies of the version the District Council has produced for Town and Parish Councils.   He would like some volunteers to come forward to form a small group to go through it.  Cllrs Kemp, Pawsey and Burden agreed to join the Chairman.  The Clerk said she would hope to put the final version to the Council at the November meeting for adoption. 


Electric Car Charging in Petworth:  The Clerk has received an e-mail from Miss Fleur Thomas asking for the Council’s support for electric car charging points in the Petworth car park.  She has already received a response from the District Council to say that this has been talked about, but there are no plans to do so in the immediate future and no funds available.  He then asked if councillors would like this to go to the Traffic and Planning committee or to make a decision now.  After a short discussion Councilors agreed they would support her request but the Clerk is to emphasise that funding will need to come from the District Council.


Letter from Flude:  The Clerk has received a letter from the Managing Agents, Flude informing all tenants that they need to get all electrical equipment tested on an annual basis. There are only three electrical items in the office, the photocopier, laminator and fan.  They are also requesting that all mains electrical fuse and switch equipment should be enclosed within a 30 minute fire resistant cupboard but have not stated that the tenant has to carry this out. The fuses, etc. are in a wooden cupboard next to the desk.

4.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING


The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 6th September, having been circulated, it was proposed by Cllr Sneller, seconded by Cllr Fox, that they be passed and signed. 


5.
POLICE/PCSO REPORTS

In PCSO Ian Luxford’s absence there was no report.

6.
MATTERS ARISING


New Seats:  The Clerk reported that these have arrived and are now in situ.

Jubilee Board in Market Square:  Cllr Fynes said she has made no progress since the last meeting.  As Cllr J Duncton had suggested she had e-mailed Mr Paul Over, this had been passed on to Mr Kenrick Garroway who in turn passed it on to Mr Guy Blackmore.  She has heard nothing further.  Cllr E Lintill will follow this up.
7.
COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

(a)    District Council

         Cllr E Lintill reported on the following.

       District Floral Competition:  Prizes are awarded for various categories, schools, gardens, pubs, etc.  One of the garden winners came from Orchard Close and the Horseguards at Tillington won the public house prize for hanging baskets.

                    Hackney Carriages:  There are changes to the licensing of hackney carriages.

                    Grange Centre:    Developers are on site at the Grange.  As it is her portfolio she will be keeping a close watch on its progress.


      Primary School Choir:  The response to the request for the choir to sing at the lights ‘switch on’ has been reasonably favourable.


        Petworth Pages:  Mr Mike Adsett will be writing an article on football which will be submitted by the end of November.
                
Cllr J Duncton reported on the following.  



Chichester Festival Theatre:  The theatre will close in November for rebuilding work and re-open in May 2014.  The Minerva Theatre remains open.

                    Planning applications: The Council has met with the South Downs National Park over the delay on the validation of planning applications.  This has now been resolved and applications are now being validated on time.
    

               
District Council Local Plan:  They are hoping to have this in place to send to the Inspector in 2014.  This does not really affect this parish as it will come under the one being prepared by the National Park.  Currently there are 2,079 people on the housing waiting list with local connections criteria.


        Bishops Palace Gardens:  If anyone is in Chichester she advises them to go to the gardens.  It won the gold award for ‘South east in bloom’ and is a lovely oasis.


        Electric Car Charging:  Reference the item raised by the Chairman she said there are two in Chichester but 50% of the time they are not used.

           (b)    County Council


        Cllr C Duncton reported on the following.


        ‘Don’t Cut Us Out’ Campaign:  Supporters of the ‘Don’t Cut Us Out’ Campaign on cuts to benefits for the elderly will be demonstrating at County Hall to-morrow.

                 Elections:  Elections for the Police and Crime Commissioner for Sussex will be held on Thursday 15th November.  On the same day Midhurst area will be voting for a County Councillor to replace Miss Nola Hendon.

                     Footpaths: The wardens have been out clearing various footpaths in the parish.


       Winter Salt: The Clerk should have received details of this year’s proposals for supplying winter salt.  Cllr Chandler said he has them.
       


        Hampers Green Centre:   The CLC has awarded Hampers Green Centre a grant of £712.44 for equipment and facilities upgrade. There is still further money available.

                   Road Safety:  A seminar held in conjunction with the ‘Safer Road Partnership’ is being held for bikers at Worthing. 


       Overgrown Hedges:  Cllr Simmons reported that the hedge in Station Road near Boxgrove, which adjoins the car park, is overgrown.  Cllr J Duncton said this is owned by the car park. The Clerk to contact Mr Robert Clarke.  Cllr Sneller said the hedge in Station Road near Ranville Close is overgrown.  Questioned about the possibility that the Town Council could get this done and the County Council reimburse it, Cllr C Duncton said this had been mentioned but the contractor would have to be agreed with County.  This will be raised with Mrs Baker when she meets the Traffic and Planning committee.  

The Chairman invited Mr Morgan to speak.

8.         PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Angel Street:  Mr Morgan said he has come to seek reassurance that Angel Street is in the budget for next year and that the Town Council is supporting the work.   Cllr C Duncton confirmed it is in the priority list, together with North Street and the proposed Church Road crossing.  Cllr Fox said the Council has committed itself to see improvements to Angel Street, and Mrs Baker will be meeting with the Traffic and Planning committee shortly to give them an update. Mr Morgan then said the Staffordshire blue paviers in Angel Street have been broken by vehicles mounting the pavement, near Ryde House they are broken down so there is no kerb left.
 Mrs Baker had told him that she couldn’t find a supplier, however he had been on the internet and found a source of supply.  Cllr Fox said Mrs Baker had e-mailed to say she had a supplier, Mr Morgan said that was probably the one he gave her.  He was pleased that things are moving forward.

9. 
REPORTS
            (a)    Traffic and Planning Committee


Cllr Fox said a meeting had been held on 12th September. The minutes have only been circulated to-night and have not yet been through committee.  The minutes are self-explanatory, he just wants to mention one item.


Signs at the Welldiggers:  The signs are now in place, as yet the Clerk has not received an invoice for the work.   There was no ‘fixed’ price given, so it will be interesting to see the invoice when it arrives. 


(b)    Petworth Pages

Cllr Fynes said the latest edition is now out.  Copy date for the next one is 30th November. 

            (c)    Petworth Business Association

Cllr Kemp said he had attended a PBA meeting on Monday and he reported on the following.


Finger Post Signs:  Mr Guy Blackmore had approached the PBA to see if it would pay for the refurbishment of the finger post in Market Square.  The PBA had not considered that this was up to them.  Cllr Fynes said she had understood that this would be done by the District Council.  Cllr J Duncton to follow this up.


Litter Bins:  He has been asked to find out who provides the litter bins in the town, and who cleared them, as they would like one in the Golden Square complex.  The Clerk said the District Council  provide and empty the bins.


Street Cleaning:  He has also been asked to find out which areas of the town are cleaned by the District Council.   The Clerk to contact Mr Bob Riley.


Food and Wine Festival:  The PBA made a loss on the Food and Wine Festival and had understood that the council would make a contribution towards the cost of the event.  Cllr Allan didn’t think this had ever been agreed, but the Chairman and Clerk said they had intimated at the inaugural meeting that the Council would consider making a contribution.  To go the Finance committee.


Proposed Crossing in Church Street:  The National Trust are putting on Balthazar’s Palace Feast in Petworth House from 1st to 23rd December and there is the Turner Exhibition in January. There will be a large number of people visiting both  and it would be advantageous to the town if this went ahead.  Cllr Fox said this will be discussed when Mrs Baker meets the Traffic and Planning committee.

            (d)    Christmas Decorations

Cllr Kemp said a meeting had been held on 10th October.


The grant request by Mr Tyler for the power points has been rejected, but they will be replacing some lights this year.  The lights will go up on the following Sundays, 4th, 11th 18th and 25th November, and the tree will be delivered on the 24th.  He asked Cllr Chandler if it will be possible for the lights to be brought to the office on Sunday, he will ask Mr Tyler to liaise with him.  It is intended to try and attract more people during the day by inviting choirs to come along and sing.  The Leconfield and Seaford College Prep School have already accepted, and they are waiting to hear from the Primary School and the Haslemere Rock Choir.  More stewards are needed.  


The Clerk said she had hoped to send out letters to stall holders this week but Cllr Kemp had not responded to her e-mail about reducing the cost of tables in the Leconfield Hall from £25 to £15.  She had received comments from many that they are not willing to pay £25 for a 4ft table, they want 6ft ones.  The cost of stalls and putting them up, £600, will be covered by the £25 charge and the tables at £15, £210, will almost cover the hall hire.  She could not wait until the next Christmas Decorations meeting on 7th November and asked that a decision be made to-night.  After a short discussion it was agreed that the tables be £15.

            (e)     Neighbourhood Planning

Cllr Fox said he would like to arrange a meeting.  The date of Tuesday 27th November at 7.00 pm was agreed.  The Chairman said there is to be a seminar in Pulborough hosted by CPRE on ‘An introduction to Neighborhood
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 Planning’ from 9.00 am to 4.30 pm next Thursday.  Cllr Burden said he will be there, Cllr Pawsey will see if she can go.

            (f)    Clerk
                    The Clerk had nothing to report.

10.       TO CONSIDER OTHER ITEMS AT THE CHAIRMAN’S DISCRETION
         Minutes:   The Chairman said although they had been discussed at the last meeting neither the Finance & General Purposes or the Open Spaces minutes had been circulated, and he asked for a proposer and seconder for both.

            Finance & General Purposes: Proposed by Clr Fox, seconded by Cllr Simmons.

            Open Spaces: Proposed by Cllr Allan, seconded by Cllr Goldthorp.

           Car Parking Charges:  Cllr Allan asked about the proposed car parking charge review.  The Chairman said the District Council will meet with this council to discuss it.

           Tree on Park Rise:   Cllr C Duncton said he had been asked what could be done about a tree which was taking light from No 1 Park Rise.  Cllr J Duncton suggested he tell the resident to contact Hyde Martlet.

       County Council Elections:  Cllr C Duncton said when he stands down as County Councillor next June he will also be resigning form this council as felt it would be embarrassing for his successor if he remained a Councillor.

           Sat Navs:   Cllr Fynes said she had read that Midhurst are trying to stop HGVs using their Sat Navs when going through the town and suggested that a notice be put up by Middle Street to stop them coming through to High Street.  A short discussion followed, Cllr C Duncton said the best way to go about this is through the Road Hauage Association, Cllr Sneller disagreed.  Cllr Pawsey suggested that a register of incidents be kept, it was questioned who would do this.  Cllr Kemp said that Mr Alex Dann and Mrs Gill Cross keep a note of HGVs going past their office in Market Square.

            Skateboard Park:  Cllr Goldthorp asked if there was any further news on the proposed skateboard park on Hampers Common.  The Chairman said this is now with Lord Egremont and Mr Simon Knight.

            Blue Paviers:  Cllr Simmons said that some of the missing paviers have been replaced in Lombard Street.  Cllr Fox said Mrs Baker has e-mailed to say that the paviers they have found, although of the same design, are smaller, and the paviers laid in Petworth are no longer manufactured.  However they will be looking at lifting a section of foot path at the most suitable location, replace with the new paviers and use the old ones to repair areas within the town. 

       Rother Academy:  Cllr Chandler said he had attended the open day at the Rother Academy last Saturday and was very impressed with what he saw.  Other Councillors who had been concurred with his view.

           Obelisk:  Cllr Pawsey asked for an update on the obelisk.  The Chairman said it is now been worked on and should be back in place shortly.

            Farmers’ Market:   Cllr Sneller said he is unable to put out the cones for the Farmer’s on Saturday 26th October.  They need to go out the previous day at 5.00 pm.  The Clerk and Mrs Simmons said they will do it.

            Glow Necklaces:  Cllr Sneller said he had asked Cllr Allan if the Council will pay, as it did last year, for some Glow Necklaces for bonfire night on 3rd November.  Cllr Allan said the committee had not come to an agreement and a decision should be made to-night. The Clerk said the Scouts are joining with Community Association this year and are giving £200 towards the cost of the fireworks.  Asked how much money he was asking for Cllr Sneller replied £49.92.  After a short discussion, the Chairman called for a vote. There were 4 in favour, 4 against, with 2 abstentions.  The Chairman gave the casting vote in favour.

            Rother Valley Together:  Cllr Sneller said that Rother Valley Together are taking over the catering for the Grange Lunch Club from Age UK on 7th December.  They will be employing someone to manage it.

           Footpath between Mant Road and Rosemary Gardens:  Cllr Fox reported that the hand rail along this footpath is damaged and should be replaced.  The Clerk to contact Mr Riley at CDC.    

            Lights:  The following lights were reported as being faulty.

            Sylvia Beaufoy car park:  No. 1 light on all day.

            Rosemary Gardens to car park:  Light obscured by foliage.

            North Street:  No. 19 and No. 20 not working.

            The Clerk to report these.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.30 pm.

